September 27, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Today I transmit my proposed budget for 2011 and accompanying legislation. The budget I am transmitting is not the budget I would like to send the Council. In it are many reductions in service, required to balance the budget, with which none of us are pleased. The budget totals $5 billion overall with $612.8 million for the General Fund.   
This budget is presented during a challenging time in King County. Many of our funds are facing deficits: the General Fund has a structural deficit of $60 million, the Development and Environmental Services Fund’s revenues have plunged due to the collapse of the housing market, and the Roads Fund is challenged by annexations and declining property values.
To be assured of the services they need, the people of King County deserve a government that is restored to sound financial footing. The budget I present to you today begins to reset the base of our costs at a level that can, with discipline and focus, be sustained over time. 

· It includes the continued diligence of our employees to find efficiencies – whether in the processing of paper ballots, the calling of jurors to Superior Court, or the consolidation of Sheriff precincts.  

· It maintains appropriate levels of reserves. In the General Fund, it maintains both the six percent minimum undesignated fund balance and the $15 million Rainy Day Fund.  Maintenance of these reserves is critical to assuring the County’s triple-A bond ratings and our ability to respond to emergencies. 
· The General Fund is balanced through sustainable actions. Current forecasts show deficits in 2012 and 2013 that can be managed if we continue our commitment to finding 3 percent productivity improvements annually.
· Finally, it includes hard choices by reducing services levels in many areas of the County. The impact eliminates 462 full time equivalent positions (FTE).
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I have balanced this budget, as required by law. It makes reductions in critical services that I do not want to take, but must be cut in order to be in balance. 
I have spent the last several months working alongside you and our fellow elected officials to identify the cuts that do the least harm. We have come together in an unprecedented way as “One King County” – yet even these “least harmful” cuts will do harm to our quality of life. 

This budget cannot assume that voters approve new revenues in November. Therefore, this budget must eliminate over $25 million of criminal justice services to be in balance. Examples include:

· 71 FTEs in the Sheriff’s Office that provide regional and unincorporated direct service to citizens.
· 33 FTEs in the Prosecutor’s Office that provide primarily criminal prosecution and support.
· 21 FTEs in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention that staff the Maleng Regional Justice Center Intake/Transfer/and Booking operations.
· Reductions to the public defender contracts.

If the voters of King County adopt the 2/10ths of one percent sales tax on November 2, I propose that all reductions to the criminal justice programs, that are not efficiencies or technical adjustments, be restored.  
Additionally, I propose restoring human services programs that qualify under the definition of the sales tax for criminal justice in public health, domestic violence, sexual assault, and legal assistance. If there is capacity, I propose restoring these programs at their 2009 levels. I also propose refunding the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency supplantation required by state law starting in 2013, replacing the Youth Services Courthouse at 12th and Alder, and making investments in future productivity. I have attached a list that itemizes the criminal justice reductions that are included in my proposed budget that I would propose restoring if the sales tax measure is approved. 
This budget has been developed with the unprecedented collaboration of the separately elected officials of King County. I would like to thank the elected officials, including King County Prosecutor Dan Satterberg, Assessor Lloyd Hara, Elections Director Sherril Huff, Sheriff Sue Rahr, Superior Court Presiding Judge Bruce Hilyer, and District Court Presiding Judge Barbara Linde, who actively participated in this budget development process. I also want to thank Councilmember Julia Patterson and you for your staff’s assistance over the last six months. I look forward to working with you and your staff on finalizing the 2011 budget.
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Included in this transmittal and discussed in the addendum to this letter is the property tax ordinance necessary to collect the revenue that support my budget, various 2011 fee ordinances, the 2011 Strategic Technology Business Plan in accordance with King County Code 2.16.0757, list of all agencies offering electronic payment options in accordance with King County Code 4.100.040 and an ordinance creating the Business Resource Center in the Department of Executive Services.
Transmitted under separate cover is an ordinance combining the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management and the Office of Management and Budget creating the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget in the Executive Office.
I certify that funds are available. If you have any questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-263-9727.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Separately Elected Officials


Department Directors


Office of Management and Budget
